
 

 

September 20, 2022 
 
 

The Honorable Eric Mack 
Chairman of the Board of Trustees  
Charleston County School District  
75 Calhoun Street 
Charleston, South Carolina  29401 
 
Dear Chairman Mack: 
 

It has come to my attention that Charleston County School District (“CCSD”) personnel 
recently distributed copies of the enclosed article, titled “I am Leo,” by Leo Lipson, to one or more 
health classes at Camp Road Middle School without parents’ prior knowledge or consent.  After 
learning of this issue from understandably upset parents and reviewing the article in question, I 
share their concerns. 
 

I have enclosed an example of one parent’s recent correspondence with my office, which 
includes additional details and context regarding this matter and the corresponding parental shock 
and concern.  According to the enclosed letter, students were also assigned questions to answer 
based on their reading.  I have not received a copy of any questions or other materials provided to 
children; however, I am told CCSD has thus far refused to provide this documentation to parents 
upon request. 
 

Parents know what is best for their children, and that includes whether, when, or how to 
address topics like those raised in the article.  If parents decide to introduce their children to the 
ideas discussed in this article, then it is in their sole discretion to do so, at the time (or age) and in 
the way they deem appropriate.  It certainly should not be done by a public-school teacher without 
parents’ knowledge. 
 

Particularly on topics as critical and sensitive as health education (and especially for 
elementary and middle-school students), CCSD should respect the fundamental role of parents in 
the education of their children.  Parents should be allowed to analyze these issues in advance and 
be afforded the opportunity to review course materials at the beginning of the year.  
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I call on CCSD’s Board of Trustees to take action immediately to prohibit these types of 
instructional materials from being distributed or utilized in the classroom without parents’ 
knowledge and consent. 
 

Yours very truly, 
 
 
 

Henry McMaster 
 
Enclosures 
cc w/ enc: The Honorable Molly Spearman 

Superintendent of Education 
 
The Honorable Thomas C. Alexander 
President of the Senate 
 
The Honorable G. Murrell Smith, Jr. 
Speaker of the House of Representatives 

 















The Governor of South Carolina 
South Carolina State House 
1100 Gervais Street 
Columbia, SC 29201 
 

 

Dear Governor McMasters, 

I want to be very clear of all the steps, measures and precautions I took in order to 
confirm my 7th grade son was being taught appropriate material in Health class. At the very 
beginning of the year, I requested Camp Road Middle Schools curriculum for 7th grade Health. I 
wanted to be sure it aligned with our beliefs as well as what I feel is appropriate for a 12-year-
old child to be learning. The 7th grade administrator had no issues sending it to me in a timely 
manner. I was able to read over the material and not find and discrepancies between the 
verbiage and what I felt to be appropriate. Regardless, I told my son that if any assignment 
came across his desk that he knew to be inappropriate for school to please let me know as soon 
as possible. 

On Friday, September 9th my son came home from school and informed me of an 
assignment he had been given in Health class. He explained to me that it was about a 
transgender teenager making his transition. As shocked as I was, I hoped that he was mistaken 
and that it was all a misunderstanding. I couldn’t fathom that the school would hand out this 
kind of material without getting the parents consent, or really at all. I called the school to 
request a meeting with the principal, as well as have them send me a copy of the article. They 
sent the article over right away, and we set up a meeting for Thursday, September 15, 2022.  

The article is titled “I am Leo”. My son was correct. It is a story of a 16-year-old 
transgender female and his journey into becoming a male. Not only does it talk about taking 
hormone blockers and physically changing your body (wearing a chest binder to smash her 
breasts flat and taking testosterone), but it encourages children to seek help and advice from 
social media and the internet! It is completely dismantling family values! This article appears to 
glorify the gender changing process, without highlighting any of the well documented negative 
mental and physical changes. Nowhere in this article does it talk about the mental health 
struggles or the high suicide rate amongst transgender teens.  

I met with  (the principal) and  (7th grade administrator) today. 
The meeting was very passive on their end.  was very agreeable for the most part, 
and assured me that this article was not meant to be given to the students. She stated “this 
particular lesson was not approved by anyone” and that the teacher that gave this assignment 
stated that “he was in a rush, and that this was a lesson plan that he had used a few years ago 
and didn’t even realize the article was in there.” She informed me that the teacher claimed it 
was an old lesson plan he had used about a year ago, and that he pulled it out for the substitute 



to use and teach with that day. This is where I start to get a little confused. I have an email from 
the Health teacher, , stating his reasoning for giving this assignment. I can attach that 
as well. He specifically says “The article and questions were part of a larger assignment I had 
the kids complete. It does fall under the health standards of accessing valid information to 
enhance personal, family and community health, as well as advocating for the same.” After 
discussing the article, I asked for a copy of the questions the students were given to answer 
referring to what they read. She showed it to me, but said she could not make a copy of it to 
give to me without consulting her superiors. Please inform me how the school can give my child 
a piece of paper to read and be graded on, but as a parent I am not allowed to have a copy? She 
promised to let me know what her superiors said, and she would get back to me regarding that 
as well as the copy of the sex ed tests I’d requested. 

I have a copy of the South Carolina Standards for Health and Safety Education. I printed 
out all 30 pages of the 6th-8th grade portion and read every single word. I see where  
found the verbiage he used, but in no way does this require the use of this article on becoming 
transgender. That is a HUGE stretch. An article on bullying would have sufficed. There are 
probably hundreds of other articles that would have sufficed. Nowhere in the Camp Road 
Middle School Health curriculum or the SC Standards for Health does it say it is ok to teach 
children about sexual identity.  

I am not alone in my feelings. I have so many parents that are very upset by this. Parents 
of 6th, 7th and 8th graders all want something to be done about this. I’m not sure what’s worse. 
The teacher not knowing the article was in his lesson plans, or the teacher knowing about it and 
giving the assignment anyway. Please help us. Our children need your help. 

 

 

 




